
Patricia Nagy 
Judiciary Committee 
416 Schultz Hall 
Princeton University 
Princeton, New Jersey 08544 

Dear Professor Nagy: 

May 4, 1995 

I understand that the students who were in President Shapiro's 
office are soon to be informed of the penalty for their actions. It 
is my hope that I might provide information dealing with the 
context of their actions and with the character of seven of the 
students with whom I am personally acquainted. 

In December 1994, I was called in Honolulu, Hawai'i and asked 
whether I would be willing to teach a course on Asian American 
history at Princeton in Spring 1995 through the American Studies 
Program. I am Director and Professor of Ethnic Studies at the 
University of Hawai'i but was scheduled to be on leave in New York 
City. I was already committed to three courses at Hunter College as 
a Visiting Professor there and had to think about this 
extraordinary teaching load. But the students seemed so desperately 
hungry for academic guidance that I agreed, albeit with some 
misgivings, to do so. Approximately 50 students wrote essays, many 
extremely compelling and moving, requesting admission into . the 
seminar. Eventually, 21 students were admitted - far too many for 
a seminar but only after many deserving students were rejected.
Among those who were admitted to the seminar were several who made 
it clear that they had sought formal coursework in this new field 
for several years, following on even earlier attempts by other 
students. 

Among the seventeen students are seven who were in my seminar. 
The seven: Vincent Fu, Jennifer Kim, Cindy Wong, Anne Pak, Ron Kim, 
April Chou and Catharine Lin. Over the course of the semester I 
have come to know the entire seminar quite well because they were 
lively, intelligent and diligent. But as is often the case, a small 
group emerges as a core of students willing to take chances, to go 
beyond the explicit requirements of a course of study to provide 
peer leadership and mentoring. These seven, with one or two others, 
quickly and consistently filled that role. 

Let me provide a few examples: in February one of the seven 
scoured Firestone for works listed in his and other bibliographies 
and determined that our holdings were inadequate to support the 
research papers that would be due in May so went to the Rutgers 
Library, removed all of its books on the subject and established a 
lending library out of his dorm room; one volunteered to explore 
venues for a field trip to New York City's Chinatown in order to 
interview residents and see, firsthand, some of the conditions 
analyzed in our readings; another sought assistance to provide a 
list of documentary films on Asian Americans available on the 
Princeton campus; another began coordinating ·activities with 
younger undergraduates to encourage them to work together to 



provide continuity on campus for the establishment of a long-term 
presence of Asian American Studies. There is more; these are but a 
few examples. The individual and aggregate impact on our seminar 
was enormous. Enthusiasm for the subject escalated each time the 
group understood that peers were providing initiative and 
leadership. 

I cite these stories to indicate two things: first, that these 
seven are students who have had a long-standing commitment to the 
personal and academic pursuit of this field; second, that the 
administration's perception that substantial progress in delivering 
services in this area was a foregone conclusion was not shared by 
any of these 21 students. Together, these two elements combined to 
trigger, I believe, the conclusion that some dramatic act of 
principle was necessary. Princeton, it appears, had provided an 
educational context that allowed if it did not encourage, 
thoughtful consideration of individual acts of conscience to 
promote the public good - including, where necessary, actions 
likely to inconvenience the flow of business. Good people disagree 
on these questions; perhaps that is one key finding to evolve from 
their education here. · 

It is difficult to conclude without some reference to the 
necessity for consequences or penalties even, or especially, for 
those who proceeded with full understanding of their 
responsibilities. I would simply say that the enormous amounts of 
time and energy expended in this last, crucial, month of the 
academic year exacted its own form of payment. I have asked after 
their individual welfares and found that the responses vary 
although there is cohsistent reference to the amount of time taken 
from finals, course papers, junior papers and projects. Perhaps 
more important, these seven are children of immigrants who, as a 
group, are inordinately consumed by the need to rear children in 
"proper" fashion. It is impossible for those of us some generations 
removed from immigrant roots to comprehend the difficulty most of 
this group of seven must have experienced in trying, sensitively 
and respectfully, to explain and justify their actions. They had to 
do this not only in terms of a great and illustrious university 
that had no obligation to admit them but also with respect to 
parents who have, almost universally, committed their lives to the 
advancement of their children's fortunes through this education. 
One of the things we learn in our semin(!r is the degree to which 
Asian immigrant families come to the United States precisely for 
the opportunities to study at prestigious universities. I know of 
at least one case in which parents have not yet been told; largely 
because a regional economic downturn resulted in a parent's layoff 
in early May this year. In short, there are a myriad ways in which 
consequences have been and are being exacted. 

Finally, it will be important to assure the Princeton 
community that facile notions of deterrence are simply irrelevant 
in this case. Princeton is not Singapore. Thank you for allowing 
for this statement. 


